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The Secretary

Senate Employment, Workplace Relations, Small Business

and Education References Committee

Suite S1.61 Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Dear Sir/Madam

INQUIRY INTO THE EDUCATION OF GIFTED & TALENTED CHILDREN

Introduction

We are parents of three young children – two girls aged 8 & 6, and one boy aged nearly 3.  Both girls have been professionally tested as “moderately gifted”.  Our son is showing all the same signs as also being a gifted child.  

Both girls attend Serpell Primary School in Templestowe, a school with nearly 800 pupils.  

We are members of a local parent support group for gifted children and have been actively involved within our school community in promoting the need for more appropriate educational programming and resourcing for gifted children.

Overview

In our local area, we have found that there is a significant lack of attention to the education of gifted & talented (G&T) children.  There is:

· lack of expertise of teachers in identification and teaching of G&T children, 

· limited programs for G&T children

· grossly inadequate resourcing of education for G&T children, and

· bureaucratic hindrances to arranging early entry to school for G&T children who may not quite qualify for entry due to being just outside the cut-off date.

We believe that this situation is quite endemic across Victoria due to:

· lack of clear and visionary policy on the part of the Government of Victoria and

· lack of resourcing within the Victorian Department of Education Employment & Training.

There are a few schools (not in our area) that have a good grasp of the special needs of G&T children but this is the exception.

There is significant recognition and resourcing (Federal & State) of specialist sporting programs in Australia e.g. Australian Institute of Sport etc.  Similarly, there is significant resourcing in Victoria for children who have learning difficulties or who are physically or mentally handicapped. 

However, there is no similar recognition of the special needs of gifted & talented children.

Attached is a copy of our discussion paper provided to the School Council of Serpell Primary School that sought to improve the education of G&T children in our school.

Special needs of gifted and talented children

For children to reach their full intellectual potential there needs to be a nurturing environment.  There also needs to be a positive acceptance of high ability in the school community otherwise children may not want to excel for fear of “standing out from the crowd”.

They have particular learning requirements.  Dealing with the needs of gifted and talented children is not a simple matter of allowing them to work at their own pace in their current grade.  They need structured work so that they can cover the relevant CSF work.  They need challenging work otherwise they could get bored, and possibly disruptive.  Some children may regress, and thus under-achieve.

Gifted education programs in schools should provide students with the opportunity to work at a more rapid pace, to study material of a more complex and abstract nature and the opportunity to work and meet with their “peers”.

Grade advancement not always the best answer.  A range of options may be needed depending upon the circumstances of the child.

The consequences of not providing for the needs of these special children might include:

· lower academic expectations

· reduced learning motivation

· lower achievement and productivity

· unfulfilled academic potential

· educational frustration and boredom.
State government policy

The Bright Futures policy of the previous Victorian Government recognised giftedness.  That policy embraced and encouraged excellence in all forms of intellectual, academic and creative endeavour.

There has been no formal policy statement by the current Victorian government.  However, the recent Government review titled “Public Education – the Next Generation” (PENG Review) includes a review of curriculum matters.  At page 39 of the report, it includes the following statement:

For some students, the curriculum will include programs designed to make sure they catch up in any area where they are falling behind, through such proven intervention programs as Reading Recovery and Making a Difference.  For others, the curriculum will encourage them to extend in areas where they are capable of performance beyond expected levels for their age, and especially where they exhibit particular talents.  For all students, the curriculum will ensure that they are challenged and extended to achieve the highest standards of which they are capable.  (Italics added for emphasis)

This clearly indicates that it is our responsibility to ensure that all children, including gifted and talented children, need to be extended and challenged by the school curriculum.  It also infers that gifted and talented children require special attention similar to children with learning difficulties.

School policy

In Victoria, in the absence of Government policy, it is left to each school council to determine policy and program priority for meeting competing educational needs of students.  The School Charter (strategic plan) is a formal document that sets out these priorities.

There is no requirement for G&T education to be considered in setting Charter priorities.  It requires motivated parents to lobby the school council to better cater for the needs of G&T children.

Although we have been lobbying very hard for 3 years to get appropriate recognition for the special needs of gifted & talented children, the level of response from our school has been frustratingly low.

Resourcing

The Department of Education Employment & Training has a special unit covering Gifted Education.  It provides support to teachers through local gifted education networks, professional development and a range of programs (see www.sofweb.vic.edu.au).
However, this unit has only 3 staff to cover the entire state.

There are no special budget allocations to schools for G&T education although some limited training of teachers in G&T education is carried out.

This low level of support is sadly inadequate.

Identification of G&T children

Children are not always “obviously” gifted, and can go unrecognised, and therefore uncatered for at school.  Our school did not identify our eldest daughter as gifted – rather she was initially seen as “quiet and conformist”.  It seemed that a child had to be a noisy (possibly naughty) male or overtly gifted.

This lack of recognition is due to:

· Lack of trained teachers in G&T

· Absence of testing procedures to screen for G&T children

Primary Vs Secondary school programs

In Victoria there are a small number of schools that have selective entry requirements based on academic/intellectual measures.  However, there are no such schools for G&T primary school age children.

There is no logical reason for emphasising G&T education programs in secondary schools but not in primary schools.  It would seem preferable to identify and harness this giftedness in early years before adverse consequences identified above can commence.

Early entry to school

Early entry into the school system is a well recognised acceleration technique for G&T children.   Our son was born 3 weeks outside the official cut-off date for entry being 30 April.  An educational psychologist has recommended to us that we should try to get our son admitted to school in 2003.  To improve his readiness for this, we have tried to have him admitted to 3 year-old kindergarten in 2001, the plan being that he would then do 4 year-old kinder in 2002.

We are now faced with bureaucratic process problems to get our son into 3 year-old kindergarten as “the system” does not cater for early entry into kindergartens.

Impact on family relationships

Parents of G&T children have similar demands and stresses as do children of intellectually disadvantaged children.  G&T children sometimes have behavioral problems and/or learning difficulties.  G&T children need extra stimulation.

Satisfaction of these special needs comes at a financial and emotional cost to families and can place strain on relationships.

Policy implementation

A number of practical issues arise from the adoption of appropriate policy statements.  These relate to:

· identification of gifted children – general teacher training, parent consultation

· formal testing of children – teacher training with testing instruments

· development of practical educational programs and other initiatives– e.g. curriculum differentiation, vertical streaming, grade advancement, GATEWAYS, etc

· recruiting of specialist teachers and/or training of current teachers in this area.
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Based on the above, we have concluded that:

· In Victoria, there is grossly inadequate policy and program support for the identification and education of G&T children

· The Federal and State governments both need to implement appropriate policy and programs for G&T education.

As there is no structured policy or process for identifying G&T children, there can be no equity in the access to any programs that are in existence.

Recommendations

1. The Victorian Government (and other State Governments) should be urged to implement a Policy for education of gifted & talented children and provide adequate resourcing in this respect.

2. The Federal Government should take leadership in this area to ensure uniformity and equity in meeting the special needs of G&T children.

3. Practical support should be given to parents of G&T children by providing appropriate assistance to parent support groups.  In some instances, these support groups could be school based (larger schools).

4. Consideration should be given to the establishment of select entry primary schools on a regional basis within metropolitan areas catering for the education of G&T children.

5. The Federal Government should immediately develop strategies for the training of specialist teachers to work in the field of G&T education.

6. The Victorian Government should take a more flexible approach for early entry to school of appropriately assessed children.

7. Parents should receive more advice on the identification of children who may be gifted.

We would be happy to answer questions on this submission if required.  We would appreciate being sent a copy of the Committee’s final report.

Yours faithfully,

R & C. TURNBULL
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Mr. V. Perton, MLA for Doncaster


